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Fairhaven Board of Selectmen 

March 31, 2014 Meeting Minutes 
 
 
 
 

Present: Chairman Charles Murphy, Vice Chairman Robert Espindola, Clerk Geoffrey Haworth, 
Executive Secretary Jeffrey Osuch, and Administrative Assistant Anne Kakley.  
 
Chairman Charles Murphy called the meeting to order in the Town Hall Banquet Room at 6:32 
p.m.  The meeting was telecast and video recorded by Government Access and audio recorded 
by Anne Kakley.   
 

MINUTES 
 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 3, 2014 meeting, open 
session.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 17, 2014 meeting, open 
session with two amendments.  Mr. Haworth seconded. Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 17, 2014 meeting, 
executive session.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 25, 2014 meeting, open 
session.  Mr. Haworth seconded. Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

• Mr. Espindola motioned to approve the minutes of the March 25, 2014 meeting, 
executive session.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 

 
EXECUTIVE SECRETARY’S REPORT 

 
In his report, Mr. Osuch updated the Selectmen on the following meetings: 

 
• Tuesday, April 1 – 

• 12:00 p.m. – Meeting with Sprint Representative 
• 6:30 p.m. – Selectmen’s Budget Meeting 

• Thursday, April 3 – 
• 7:30 to 9:00 a.m. – Forum meeting at Buzzard’s Bay Coalition 
• 7:00 p.m. – Finance Committee meeting 

• Monday, April 7 – 
• 10:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. – Election Day 
• 3:00 p.m. – Meeting of the Insurance Advisory Committee 

• Tuesday, April 8 – 
• 9:30 a.m. – COA Director meeting 
• 10:00 a.m. – BCBS meeting with retirees at COA 
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• 2:00 p.m. – Economic Summit meeting 
• Wednesday, April 9 –  

• 11:30 a.m. – COA – Volunteer Appreciation lunch 
• 12:00 p.m. – Manager’s meeting in Freetown 

• Thursday, April 10 –  
• 3:00 p.m. – Wood School meeting with Chris Bunnell and Richard 

Marks 
• 7:00 p.m. – Finance Committee meeting 

 
RESERVE FUND TRANSFERS 

 
The Board reviewed several Reserve Fund transfer requests from the Fire Department and the 
Emergency Management Agency (EMA).   

• The Fire Department requested a Reserve Fund transfer in the amount of $10,000 to 
cover an insurance deductible from a basement flood and resulting damage.  Although 
this item is on the warrant for the Special Town Meeting, the Board supported 
transferring the $10,000 from the Reserve Fund.  Mr. Espindola motioned to support the 
Reserve Fund transfer.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous. (3-0).  The 
Selectmen’s Office will send a memo to the Finance Committee in this regard. 

• The EMA requested transfers for “heat, light, power” ($800), “gas and diesel” ($300), 
and “electricity” ($500).  Mr. Osuch said that the EMA had gone before the Finance 
Committee regarding the transfer requests and had been told to return before the FinCom 
on a monthly basis for the remainder of FY14 to pay their utility bills.  The Board spoke 
against the practice of making the EMA volunteers approach the FinCom every month to 
pay their bills.  Mr. Haworth suggested reaching out to the EMA director to ask him to 
readdress his utilities budget for the upcoming fiscal year. 

 
CDBG CONTRACT AMENDMENT 

 
Mr. Espindola motioned to sign the CDBG contract Amendment #2 with Breezeway Farm 
Consulting.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

NSTAR GAS PERMIT 
 
Mr. Espindola motioned to approve an NSTAR gas permit for 26 Welcome Street (previously 
approved by the BPW).  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

ANIMAL SHELTER DONATIONS 
 
Mr. Espindola motioned to accept $133 in donations to the Animal Shelter gift account.  Mr. 
Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

HISTORICAL COMMISSION APPOINTMENT 
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Mr. Murphy read a letter of interest from the Historical Commission, asking Gary Lavolette to be 
appointed to a full member vacancy left with Charles Cromwell’s resignation.  The Board was 
supportive, as Mr. Lavolette has been very helpful to the Historical Commission.  Mr. Espindola 
motioned to appoint Mr. Lavolette to a full Historical Commission member.  Mr. Haworth 
seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

ROGERS-OXFORD LEGAL EXPENDITURES 
 
The Board discussed an agenda item related to approved Rogers-Oxford Committee legal 
expenditures.  The R-O Committee had been pre-approved by the Selectmen to use up to $1,000 
of Town Counsel.  Nil Isaksen, Thomas Alden and other R-O Committee members were present. 
 
Mr. Isaksen said that last he checked, the group had only used $350 of their $1,000 allotment.  
He said that no one in the group overstepped their bounds.  He suggested the overage could have 
come from the Selectmen’s Office itself. 
 
Mr. Murphy asked to get a better breakdown of the charges from Atty. Crotty’s office. 
 
Mr. Alden asked who was supposed to be notified first when there was an overage. Mr. Osuch 
said that he was made aware of the problem in the previous week.  The R-O Committee 
requested an itemized bill from Atty. Crotty’s office. 
 

J.J. MANNING – AUCTIONEER 
 
The Board met with auctioneer J.J. Manning at 7:04 p.m. Mr. Manning was invited to share his 
thoughts on auctioning the Rogers and Oxford Schools, and possibly 124 Alden Road. 
 
Mr. Manning gave an overview of his services to the Board. He said that his firm specializes in 
unique properties that are difficult to appraise.  He cited experience with the sale of Lakeville 
State Hospital, Foxboro State Hospital, rest stops, old BPW yards, etc.  He said that as a part of 
the Commonwealth’s “Clean Elections” campaign, he was able to help liquidate over $20 million 
in State assets.  He said that he helped auction the properties for top dollar to place the properties 
back onto the tax rolls. Some of these properties had zoning issues, issues with potential on-site 
contaminants, demo requirements, etc. All properties were sold, subject to all laws and 
ordinances, without any warranty. 
 
Mr. Murphy asked Mr. Manning about his method of payment.  Mr. Manning advised that there 
is a 10 percent buyer’s premium.  The breakdown of that premium is: six (6) percent goes to the 
auctioneer firm; one to two (1-2) percent goes to advertising; and he advises the inclusion of a 
“buyer’s broker option”.  
 
In response to concerns about preserving the neighborhood, Mr. Manning said that he uses 
assessed values as a guideline for what he should get from a property’s auction.  He said that 
most similar properties go for one-quarter of their assessed value at auction.  Rogers is assessed 
at $2.68 million and Oxford is assessed just under $3 million.  As such, he said that each 
property stood the potential to auction for between $600,000 to $700,000. 
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Mr. Espindola asked about a pre-qualification process to get more desirable bids.  Mr. Manning 
said that the Town could do that, but it would be a deterrent to bids. 
 
Per Mr. Osuch’s request, Mr. Manning also spoke to the potential in auctioning off 124 Alden 
Road. 
 
Mr. Haworth asked about timeline.  Mr. Manning stated that his ideal timeline would be six 
weeks to allow for advertising and an open house prior to the auction.  He described the process 
he uses for initiating the minimum bid.  He said that if there is a poor turnout, he will cancel the 
auction to protect the Town’s interests. 
 
The Chairman recognized Kathy Lopes.  Ms. Lopes asked if the Town was opting to auction the 
surplus schools instead of an RFP process. Mr. Murphy answered that the Town had not made 
any decisions and was just exploring options. 
 

JIM MUSE RE: ROGERS/OXFORD SCHOOLS RFP 
 
At 7:30 p.m., the Board met with Jim Muse, retired real estate developer, to hear a proposal 
regarding his services in developing a possible RFP for Rogers and Oxford Schools (see 
Attachment A). 
 
Mr. Muse is a local developer, living in Mattapoisett, and submitted a proposed price of $4,740 
to provide a report to the Town outlining all the issues to resolve, address, and consider in the 
liquidation of the Rogers and Oxford Schools.  Mr. Muse completed a walkthrough of the 
buildings with Mr. Osuch at a previous date.  Mr. Muse’s previous work includes the conversion 
of the Standard-Times building in New Bedford, which improved the neighborhood and 
economy to that area. 
  
Mr. Muse advised that if the Town took its time, it would be able to take advantage of the two 
buildings and their uniqueness.  He said that he was particularly interested in taking on the 
project at a cost lower than he would usually charge, because he wants to showcase his skills to 
the region at large. 
 
Tom Alden was recognized by the Chairman.  Mr. Alden said that he spoke with a colleague of 
Mr. Muse by the name of Frank Mahaney, who stated that Mr. Muse was very skilled in the 
arena of finding use for older buildings. 
 
Nils Isaksen asked if Mr. Muse would use a previous study done on the Oxford School in his 
research.  Mr. Muse answered in the affirmative.   
 
Karen Vilandry was recognized by the Chairman.  Ms. Vilandry asked if Mr. Muse could include 
a cost for writing an RFP.  Mr. Muse said that that would be premature, as the Town may not 
choose to go along with an RFP. 
 
The Board thanked Mr. Muse for his presentation. 
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WASTE ZERO – “PAY AS YOU THROW” 
 
At 7:56 p.m., the Board met with John Craig and Stephen Lisauskas of “Waste Zero”, a company 
specializing in municipal waste disposal with pre-purchased bags. 
 
Mr. Craig and Mr. Lisauskas gave a brief presentation to the Board on Waste Zero – see 
Attachment B for the presentation. 
 
Mr. Craig said that if the Town opted to go with the Waste Zero, then they would facilitate 
several public hearings prior to implementation.  Mr. Craig and Mr. Lisauskas said that they have 
seen large increases in recycling rates in the 100± communities that they service. 
 
Mr. Craig said that Waste Zero produces the bags, they do all the accounting and make the 
finances available to the public.  Inquiries from the public are also handled by Waste Zero to 
reduce strain on the Town. 
 
Mr. Murphy thanked Mr. Craig and Mr. Lisauskas for their informational meeting, noting that 
any contracts regarding trash disposal are under the jurisdiction of the Board of Public Works.  
Mr. Murphy asked Mr. Craig how Waste Zero gets paid.  Mr. Craig said that they get paid via 
the bag and service fee. 
 
Mr. Haworth concurred that this was under the jurisdiction of the Board of Public Works, and 
that even if the Board of Selectmen could act on it, he would not be in favor of going to Pay as 
You Throw.  Mr. Haworth agreed that recycling rates are poor in Fairhaven, but he attributed 
that to lack of education and outreach.  He said that there are a lot of people on fixed incomes 
who do not need another expense with a paid bag service.  He added that the BPW is currently 
considering a contract that would utilize rolling carts to provide more space for recycling. 
 
Mr. Espindola said that the rolling carts would be borne in the cost of the new contract. 
 
Susan Spooner was recognized by the Chairman.  She asked if stores would be allowed to mark 
up the cost of the Waste Zero bags.  Mr. Craig answered that most stores offer the bags at cost as 
a service to their customers. 
 
Ann Richard was recognized by the Chairman.  She said that she supported the Waste Zero 
program to encourage recycling in Town.  She said that the Sustainability Committee has done 
the outreach to no avail.  She said that she knew it was under the jurisdiction of the BPW, but 
that she hoped the Board of Selectmen would still be in favor of the program and make an 
affirmative recommendation to the BPW. She added that the program would free up space for the 
Town to rent to SEMASS. 
 
Deidre Healy was recognized by the Chairman.  She urged the Board to support Waste Zero, 
adding that she thought even the seniors supported the program, despite their fixed incomes. 
 
Lois Callahan was recognized by the Chairman.  She called it “fiscally irresponsible” to not 
enact the Waste Zero program. 
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CABLE ADVISORY – NON-PROFIT FORMATION 

 
At 8:35 p.m., the Board met with Barbara Acksen and Atty. Linea Michel, an attorney for the 
Legal Center of Nonprofits.  The agenda item was per request of Mr. Espindola.  The Cable 
Advisory Committee voted unanimously to recommend the expenditure of $600 from PEG 
access funds to hire Atty. Michel to advise in the formation of a Town non-profit organization to 
transform the Government Access channel back to a full Public Access channel. 
 
Among the reasons for having a Public Access station have a non-profit status instead of being a 
Town department was to allow for fundraising, and to avoid freedom of speech issues against the 
Town.  Atty. Michel said that the paperwork in applying for a non-profit organization was 
daunting but that she could help with the process. 
 
Mr. Haworth said that he did not have anything in his packet regarding the discussion to form a 
non-profit and therefore was not comfortable making any decisions that night.  Mr. Haworth said 
that he would like something in writing from the Cable Advisory Committee on why the 
formation of a non-profit would be preferable, and he said that he wanted a general written 
proposal for the project.  Mr. Espindola said that he would work with the Committee to put 
something together. 
 
Mr. Murphy asked Atty. Michel if she had ever worked with another community to create a 
Cable non-profit. Atty. Michel has not personally created a non-profit Public Access 
Corporation before, but she has created many other non-profits. 

Discussion ensued on the possible locations for a Cable Access studio.  Discussion will continue 
at a subsequent meeting. 
 

PATIOS AND ALCOHOL LICENSES 
 
In response to a request from the Fish House restaurant for some relief on patio alcohol license 
requirements, Mr. Osuch said that the Selectmen have received a list of requirements for alcohol 
licenses on patios from the Building Commissioner and from the ABCC.  Mr. Haworth said that 
he was troubled that some establishments in Town have been forced to comply with the patio 
regulations and others have not.  He said that the Board should consider those discrepancies at 
renewal time.  Mr. Haworth noted that there was one establishment in Town with just a tent 
enclosing a patio.  Mr. Osuch indicated that there were special conditions outlined in that case.  
Mr. Haworth said that although he wanted fairness in the application of the patio requirements, 
he also did not want to require high fences that would ruin views for those enjoying themselves 
on the patios.   
 

PLANNING AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADMIN. ASST. 
 
The Board met with Bill Roth, Director of the Planning and Economic Development 
Department, at 9:08 p.m. to discuss plans to fill the Administrative Assistant position in his 
office. 
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Mr. Roth said that at the previous meeting he had been asked to provide to the Board a pay scale 
and job description for the position.  Mr. Roth did so, and recommended that the Board re-hire 
retired employee Marie Ripley to a non-union Level 10, Step 5.  Additionally, he requested that 
the Board consider hiring the CDBG grant position at the same Level 10, at a lower step.  The 
CDBG position will be grant-based, part-time, and temporary.  He said that his office is large 
enough to handle both employees, although Ms. Ripley still has a broken foot and will need to be 
in the Board of Health office until it is healed. 
 
Mr. Haworth said that he wanted to address the issue of benefits for part-time employees at that 
time.  He said that the best way to resolve the problem would be through natural attrition and that 
he did not support offering any new part-time employees benefits.  Mr. Murphy agreed, saying 
that the Personnel Board is working on the issue. 
 
Mr. Espindola motioned to hire Marie Ripley up to 19 hours a week at a Level 10, Step 5, 
without prorated benefits.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 
Mr. Espindola motioned to create a Standing Rule that from that point forward, no newly hired 
part-time Town employees would be offered prorated benefits.  Mr. Haworth seconded.  Vote 
was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 
The Board asked Ms. Kakley to issue a memo to all Town Departments related to this Standing 
Rule. 
 
Per Mr. Roth’s request, Mr. Espindola motioned to hire Toni O’Leary at Level 10, Step 1 for up 
to one month to fill in as a CDBG administrator until a CDBG temp could be hired.  Mr. 
Haworth seconded.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). 
 

OTHER BUSINESS 
 
In Other Business: 
 

• Mr. Espindola said that the Boy Scouts would not be at his office hours on Wednesday, 
April 2, as originally planned, as they have community presentations scheduled 
elsewhere. 

• Mr. Haworth reminded the public that the West Island debates had been rescheduled for 
Wednesday, April 2. 

 
At 9:28 p.m., Mr. Espindola motioned to enter Executive Session, pursuant to MGL 30A § 21: 

• To discuss strategy with respect to negotiations with Fire Union 
• To discuss strategy with respect to 61A, potential land acquisition, Charity Stevens Lane 
• To discuss strategy with respect to Non-Union Personnel – Treasurer 
• To discuss strategy with respect to negotiations – Health Insurance 

Mr. Haworth seconded the motion to enter Executive Session for the aforementioned reasons, 
not to reconvene into open session afterward.  Vote was unanimous.  (3-0). Roll call vote:  Mr. 
Espindola in favor.  Mr. Murphy in favor.  Mr. Haworth in favor. 
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Respectfully, 

 

Anne Kakley 

Administrative Assistant 
Board of Selectmen  
(Minutes approved 04/14/2014) 
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